Ryan Teaching Award Committee

Re:  Mark Mentzer

February 2, 2006

To the Committee:

I am so happy to have the opportunity to tell you about Mark Mentzer.  I have known him since April of 1988, which is when I joined the School of Design.

As the Assistant Head of the School, I wear many hats, which provides opportunities to work with people in many different situations.  My first chance to work with Mark was the Admissions Committee in the summer of 1988.

Never have I witnessed so much passion in every nuance of the admissions process, than I did from the moment I joined Mark at my first Admissions Committee meeting.  He cared so much about every applicant and the ensuing decision; I began to think that he had done all of the portfolio reviews and interviews by himself.  Not that he was soft or swayed by sympathy, but he had spent so much time and thought with every application packet, he eloquently verbalized exactly why or why not each applicant would fit into our program.  He was so right on, that we boasted one of the highest retention rates on campus.

In the years that followed, my main contact with Mark continued to be the Admissions Committee, watching and learning from him as he interacted with parents, prospective students, faculty and the Admissions staff.  Parents would call on the phone and say, “My son met that really nice man with the beard at National Portfolio day, and now your school is the only one he wants to go to.”  

And in my role as liaison between parents, students and faculty, I sometimes run across enraged parents, who are certain that their children could not possibly deserve a grade of D.  I once had to end a conversation with a mother who was so angry that I had to hold the phone away from my ear.  When Mark offered to call her I said, “Good luck.”  Within 30 minutes, Mark not only soothed the mother, but also extracted a $2,000 donation from her to buy some much-needed equipment for our Industrial Design Lab.  I love that about Mark.  He literally will talk to anyone, no matter how uncomfortable the situation.

Which brings me to my current relationship with Mark.  Mark has been the Associate Head for several years now, which means that he and I are utterly dependent on one another for countless tasks.  I take care of budget issues and day-to-day academic advising, but Mark handles the difficult cases.  Everything from students’ time management issues to emotional problems to learning difficulties; Mark has handled it all.  I’ve seen him physically walk a student to the Counseling Center when he or she is afraid to go alone.  I’ve seen him make the toughest kid cry because he was so ashamed to disappoint a teacher {Mark} who cared so much.  I’ve seen him spend hours outside of class, making sure each student has the opportunity to work with him one-on-one.

Mark Mentzer is the kind of teacher that students talk about for years after they graduate.  He’s the one who really taught them how to see, and how to draw.  I meet alums from the late ‘70’s who can quote him word for word, because he made such an impression.  This award would mean so much to Mark, and to all of the students who have had the joyful experience of knowing Mark as a teacher and mentor.  I recommend Mark Mentzer for the Ryan teaching award with all my heart.

Sincerely,

Melissa Cicozi

Assistant Head

